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Board president, Jay Sollman, called the town meeting to order at 7:30pm. In attendance were Clerk-Treasurer Mallory Lowe, council members Brinley Willner, Ray Engler and Paul Freeman.  Maintenance Dept Liaison Cecil Poag was present and Attorney Jason Spindler was present. 
Freeman made a motion, seconded by Engler to accept the minutes from last month. Motion passed 4-0 voice vote.
Engler made a motion, seconded by Freeman to accept last month’s financial report.  Motion passed 4-0 voice vote.
Engler made a motion, seconded by Freeman to accept the accounts payable claims.  Motion passed 4-0 voice vote.  
CLERK-TREASURER’S REPORT: 
Mallory Lowe advised that Reedy Financial Group is still conducting our sewer rate study and Katelyn, from Reedy, contacted us last week to let us know she is still having trouble getting the sewer rate study from Evansville Sewer as Evansville continues to stall without releasing the documents. 

Lowe stated that we received our June tax settlement from the county which included several different tax revenues for several different funds which totaled about $146k.  One of which was the taxes that are raised from the county to make the payment on the Old State Land.  Lowe paid the June land payment of $77,000 to BOK Financial and stated we will pay again in December. 

Lowe advised she has been working on 2024 budget and will be meeting with Robert Norris of the Department of Local Government Finance on August 23rd to go over our numbers and tax levies.  Lowe stated that our Budget dates have been set with the Department of Local Government Finance for Tuesday, September 12th as our open Public Hearing and Tuesday, October 10th as our Public Adoption Hearing.  The were recorded in the State’s Gateway system in last month before the DLGF’s required June 30th deadline to have our dates set and published.     
In the Utility Department:  Lowe noted we received a little over $12,000 in sewer lien collections from the county property taxes in our June settlement.  Lowe stated we had a resident at 920 Wortman road change from well to city water and the homeowner let us know last week that he hooked up to Evansville Water.  Lowe advised that we will update our records and expect to see his meter readings on the Evansville report soon.

In General Town Items:  Lowe advised that on Thursday, June 15th she attended Keystone’s Payroll webinar for new payroll Laws, Taxes, and software updates. Lowe advised that June 25-29 she attended and completed the ILMCT 86th Annual State Conference and Indiana State Board of Accounts State called School.  Lowe added that over 400 Town and City Clerks attended, it was the largest turnout they have had so far.  Lowe advised that she attended classes everyday with several agencies including State Board of Accounts, Indiana Trust, PERF Indiana Public Retirement Fund, the Public Access Counselor, prior FBI Investigators, State Auditors, Public Finance Administrators, Authors, and Motivational Speakers.  Lowe also stated she met with Kristen Duetsch, the president of our town HR Firm, she takes care of all our HR and employment laws for Darmstadt.  Lisa Hile, our software administrator from Keystone, Luke Britt, our Indiana Public Access Counselor, and several town clerks from around the state.  On most days Lowe advised that she sat her colleagues from southern indiana, the clerk-treasurers who run Newburgh, Boonville, Tennyson, and Lynnville. Lowe noted that they all had to complete tests at the end of some of the courses to meet the annual required elected official state education credits. Lowe advised that they also attended workshops with the agencies and vendors who were there.   

Lowe advised that the next State conference will be the Annual AIM Ideas Summit Aug 22-24 in French Lick and that is for all elected officials in the state. 

Fire Dept Report 

Not present
Sheriff Report
Sheriff Robinson stated he has had additional patrols in Darmstadt for traffic.  Robinson let council know that if they are interested in the Flock system that was spoken about at last month’s meeting to let him know.  Sollman replied he was not in favor, Willner stated he was interested and would like more information, Freeman stated he was for the Flock system and believes it would be beneficial for town.  Robinson stated that the Flock system is a game changer and he highly recommends it.   Robinson will send a quote to the town on the Flock system.  
Carol Schlumpf asked Robinson about the numerous vehicles at a residence on Martin Road.  Robinson stated he sent a deputy out and that all the vehicles were operable and being moved.  

Residents Comments
Mark Stocker, Martin Road, stated he has been here since he was 8 years old.  Stocker stated that an even longer Darmstadt resident is Ron Korff and he wanted to let everyone know that Ron fell and broke his femur and Ron’s son had a stroke the same day so Mark Stocker asked if everyone would be able to send prayers.  
Eric Gries 1643 W Boonville-New Harmony Road, stated that he would like to see town council members attend the monthly meetings in person.  Gries particularly advised that while Jay Sollman is at college that he should still attend the meeting in person since it is only once a month.  
Bruce Ungethiem Fleener Road, stated he would like to report that he ran into a tree limb while driving his RV down Fleener Road.  Ungethiem stated there was a low hanging tree branch after the storm that he drove into and broke a vent cover off the top of his RV.  Ungethiem asked Spindler what the liability is and if the town will pay to order a new vent cover for his RV.  Angie Moers mentioned that the town resident who owns that tree near Fleener Road had quite a bit of storm damage as did many people in town.  Attorney Spindler stated he will speak to Bruce Ungethiem. 

Angie Moers Fleener Road stated that she saw there was a committee for the superintendent position and that if anyone gets that position it should be Cecil Poag since he has already been doing an excellent job in the liaison position.  

Casey Hillenbrand, Darmstadt Road, mentioned that she still thinks Paul Freeman’s portable meter discount program is unfair.  Hillenbrand noted that concerning the AV equipment project that Jay Sollman is suggesting for town hall, that times are changing and many things are going virtual.  Hillenbrand stated she thought if the town purchases the sheriff’s department Flock camera system, that it should be all or nothing, that the town should pay all the annual fees for several cameras to cover all the main streets in town, not just a couple on a trial basis.  

Mark Stocker, Martin Road, asked if a microphone could be added to the podium as it is sometimes hard to hear the residents when they are speaking.  

Jim Dix, Hoing Road, asked if council thinks we really need remote cameras because that is a lot of additional money for the town taxpayers to pay.  Dix stated there is just no sense to spend more tax money for Sollman to attend maybe 2 meetings remotely.  Dix stated Sollman took an oath but continues to not follow rules and blows taxpayer money.  HHhhh
Maintenance Dept Report  
Cecil Poag stated they have had 21 locates and 18 service calls since our last meeting.  Maintenance continues their ongoing annual inspections and pumping septic tanks.  Poag stated that the tractor is being worked on as we speak.  Poag advised that Junker has already picked up the trade-in tractor.  Poag stated the maintenance guys have been working very hard after the storms, clearing trees, roads and have done great job.  
Sollman added that he agreed that Aaron and Mick did a great job during the storm clearing trees from roads and especially appreciated the work they did on Wortman Road.  
Old Business 

1. RDC Appointment and RDC/RDA Oaths of Office 
Sollman advised previously he had appointed Jeff Day to the RDC but was not able to fill the seat.  Sollman stated that Cecil Poag offered to take the position and he would like to appoint Poag.  Cecil Poag agreed to take the open RDC position.  
Jason Spindler gave the oath of office to the RDA appointees that Council president Jay Sollman chose to fill those seats which were Bruce Ungethiem, Tom Small and Casey Hillenbrand.  
Spindler had them sign their oath of office forms.  
Sollman appointed David Hollingsworth from the school board to RDC, Hollingsworth accepted.
Jason Spindler gave the oath of office to RDC Appointee members who were present which were Angie Moers, Eric Gries, David Hollingsworth, Cecil Poag and Carol Schlumpf.  Spindler had RDC signed their oath of office forms.  
2.  Town Hall Changes
Cecil Poag advised of the proposed changes to make upgrades to the town hall including drywall, painting, base boards, and flooring for a total of $22,000.  Willner made a motion, seconded by Freeman, council discussed amendments about making changes to walls.  Willner mentioned that Poag wanted to keep one accent wall of the old plywood paneling and upgrade the rest of the walls to drywall.  Willner stated this would be a good compromise.  Council voted on whether to keep the old panels or upgrade to drywall, Freeman voted upgrade, Engler voted keep panels, Willner voted upgrade, Sollman voted keep panels.  Council had a tie.  Clerk casts tie-breaking vote.  Clerk-Treasurer Mallory Lowe asked the residents how they would like her to vote by raising their hands.  There were 6 residents hands up to keep old panels and 7 hands up for new drywall.  Clerk-Treasurer stated she agreed with the new drywall, that the old paneling was covered in the old nicotine from the 80s when people smoked inside the town hall and it smells bad.  Lowe agreed with the majority to upgrade to clean walls.  Motion passed 3-2 to include upgrade to walls in addition to the rest of the building cleanup, baseboards, new floor, and remodel.  
3.  Superintendent Study Committee
Jay Sollman stated that the committee of Russ Bittner, Paul Freeman and Cecil Poag met to discuss the maintenance department titles.  Sollman stated that he would like an itemized list from the committee of job descriptions.   
4.  Online Bill Pay
Lowe stated that Keystone announced at the conference last month that they are still on track for launching their online bill pay capabilities at end of the year and rolling it out for 2024.  
New Business
1.  Remote Participation Capability
Sollman stated that he has been gathering bids for a complete video av system installation for town hall but not ready to make a motion tonight.  The quote Sollman issued to council this morning was for $9,446.06 from Andrew Beitler at BCS Service A/V Solutions.  Sollman stated he would like to use the town’s ARPA funds for this project.  
2.  GIS Mapping

Poag stated that he, Mick Moreland, Aaron Enlow and Ray Engler had a meeting with Greg Grabner from GEO Spatial mapping for the sewer system.  Poag stated that we need to be able to locate our system more accurately.  Poag advised that he spoke with New Harmony and they love the proposed system, they can locate their lines now within a foot.  Poag stated that the first phase of workable GIS maps would be $21k.  
Ray Engler stated he liked the program, that you can put in maintenance histories, scheduling, mapping, and backup.  Engler noted that every time the lines are hit now, we are paying for the repairs, so having more accurate locates would be beneficial.  Engler stated everything could be on one system for the whole sewer.  Lowe added that we have entertained presentations from Greg Grabner at GEO Spatial GIS a couple times years ago but at that time it was very expensive, the costs are now lower.  Freeman advised that if we gather three quotes, we could use ARPA funds.  Poag asked what other companies were doing this work in this area.  Freeman replied he knew a few and would contact them for quotes.  
Attorney comments

No further comments
Board Member comments
Engler asked Jason Spindler if there were any updates to the TV parts now lawsuit.  Engler noted he just wanted to see the town get their money back for damages and that it should not go on for years.  
Meeting adjourned at 9:01pm
Attest:

Mallory Lowe

Clerk-Treasurer
